Pocono Farms--Building Tomorrow Today

A Pennsylvania community association discovers common ground 

and acts upon it!

--Joan Carolyn Kuyper, CAE

It started in July 2001 at the Pocono Farms Annual Meeting of the community association membership in Tobyhanna, Pennsylvania when different groups within the community began getting angry with each other.  People said many things that day of which they were not very proud.  At the end of the meeting most members felt that they were not heard nor valued by either the leadership or their neighbors.  The interests of families were in direct competition with the golf club members for limited resources.  Retired seniors felt that no one cared that their costs to live in the community were going up while their income remained at the same level.  The result was that we now had a very polarized community.

By September, the newly elected President had convinced the Board of Directors that Pocono Farms needed a long range plan and a committee was appointed to develop a plan by the July 2002 Annual Meeting.  A number of businessmen were appointed to serve on the Long Range Planning Committee, along with the Vice President to serve as liaison to the Board.  I became a late addition to the committee because several of its members knew about my FutureSearch skills and internal management consulting experience with Girl Scouts of the USA and The Society of Women Engineers.  At the first meeting of the LRPC I suggested that, to be successful, we needed a structure to the planning process and we needed to bring in all community stakeholder groups to develop a plan.  

At the next meeting, I brought handouts about FutureSearch, what it is, why it works and how it brings people together.  For several meetings, members weren’t sure whether we could do it without experiencing the repeated anger of the community.  I replied that, “We’ll surround them with kindness and future focus.” Soon the committee was won over.  

We realized that first we needed to create a purpose and a need for involvement of everyone in planning.  We began by scheduling meetings with all committees on “the farms” to do a Situation Analysis.  Different LRP Committee members volunteered to take several committees.  We listed the following committees: golf, tennis, clubhouse, recreation, public works, architectural and building, crime watch, finance, and environmental.  Plans were also made to do the same analysis exercise with our “snowbird groups” who travel to Florida, North and South Carolina and Arizona for the colder months of the year. 

The situation analysis was implemented to identify why we needed the long range planning by examining where we were at that point in time and to develop a problem statement around which to justify the FutureSearch process.  By obtaining each committee’s support one by one, the LRP felt that buy in was taking place to the process.  A situation analysis is a small group exercise to identify the internal strengths and weaknesses of each amenity or management activity represented by a committee and the external opportunities and threats posed by outside forces to the Pocono Farms Community.   Critical issues each committee felt needed to be addressed were identified for LRP final report.  

Over 100 people participated in these analysis sessions, which were completed by February 2002.  We learned a lot about our committees and the differing points of view that existed and could have negative or positive impact on the success of the FutureSearch.  There was a lot of discussion in LRP Committee meetings about whether we should invite the people who have not been supportive in the past. I kept reminding the committee that we have to invite everyone as full participants.  The LRP Committee then summarized the issues that came out of the situation analyses for its work, but we did not publicize our detailed findings because we did not want to corrupt the FutureSearch that was scheduled for the weekend of May 11, 2002.

In the meantime, I began working with the committee to identify names of a FutureSearch Steering Task Group representing all stakeholder groups in the community.  Thirteen people showed up for the first meeting in the middle of January.  An orientation to FutureSearch was given, each person told why they were volunteering and why this community planning activity was important to them.  Ultimately 22 people served from January to May 11, 2002 to put together the FutureSearch.  The task group met every two weeks.  They became enthusiastic cheerleaders, a means to get people committed to turn out, and a feedback system for wording of invitation letters and flyers with commitment contracts.  They also served as marketers to spread the word throughout the community.  Eleven stakeholder groups were identified to participate: Families, Seniors, Youth, Newcomers/Non-Participants, Pocono Farms Women’s Club, Golf, Tennis, Pool and Lake, Recreation, Clubhouse, and Leadership/Board/Committees.  

For each stakeholder table, the task group realized that diversity had to be represented to fully capture different opinions of our members.  For example, in golf there had to be representation from 18 hole men and women players, the women’s 9 hole league, the youth, walkers, senior citizen members, and non-resident golfers.  Each stakeholder group was invited with diversity in mind.  In fact, at the youth stakeholder table we had junior and senior high youth, both girls and boys, and one young woman who was hearing impaired with her sister who interpreted for her.  Over 130 people called the office to volunteer and were invited by mail, followed up by a phone call.  They had to sign a contract and bring it into the association office to be placed on the list.  They were also reminded a few days before the event of their commitment and to remember their artifact by phone calls from the the task group volunteers.  Eighty-eight people participated in the FutureSearch.

The FutureSearch was supported by a communications/marketing plan to raise the interest of the community and to ask everyone to volunteer.  From November to July, monthly articles appeared in our community newspaper The Westhervane giving more and more information about what was happening.  Articles appeared in the President’s Column and lots of pictures of our volunteers in action were on the front page of each issue.  Some examples were: The picture of the first meeting of the LRP Committee, a report about the situation analyses meetings.   Pictures of the committees and groups in Florida and other areas participating, a picture of members of the FutureSearch Task Group, and a picture of a community forum we held for those who were invited to come and ask questions about FutureSearch were on the front page with each article.

We also worked together with the LRP Committee and Task Group collaborating to write the theme for the FutureSearch.  It became “Pocono Farms--Building Tomorrow Today”  to denote that the decisions we make today will affect our future for ten or more years.  The board decided to support ordering golf style collared shirts made up as gifts for everyone who participated in the FutureSearch.  They were dark green with the Weathervane as logo in cranberry red surrounded by a gold-embroidered theme in block letters.  Participants received their shirts during the close of the FutureSearch so they would not leave early.  A beverage company in the area had banners made up in green, gold and cranberry with the theme and our community logo, a weathervane.  They were displayed in the clubhouse and golf club and posted before, during and after the FutureSearch.

What happened during the FutureSearch was nearly miraculous.  At the very beginning, people brought wonderful artifacts to share with their neighbors about their families and how they felt about living in the community.  Our community, we found out during the process was once a homogenous community of people who were weekenders.  It grew from a small community of several hundred homes in 1986, with a 9 hole golf course, a horse stable, a clubhouse where people brought “pot luck” dinners.  Pocono Farms is now a community of over 1,000 homes and 45 of new homes added yearly.  

CoolbaughTownship, in which the community resides, has doubled in population in the last ten years and we have increasing diversity within our Pocono Farms membership.  We discovered that everyone could agree that we are a family-oriented community.  We also realized that youth need places to go after school because in 60% of our families commute to New York City, Philadelphia and New Jersey to work.  Since 9-11 the population has increased exponentially.   Children and elderly populations are expected to grow 80% in the next five years.  

The participants agreed upon our values.  That we have always met the challenges of change and growth and that we want a diverse community governed by its members.  Therefore our vision by 2010 is “Pocono Farms is the best community in the Pocono’s.  Our health and recreational amenities are in line with today’s lifestyles. Our resale values are the highest in Monroe County.”

Our mission now is “Pocono Farms, a Recreational Community for Families.”

The LRPC worked after the FutureSearch to compile the results of the situation analyses, the FutureSearch, some outside research we did from Planning Boards in the County, demographics and other data into recommendations for two membership votes at the July 2002 Annual Meeting.  Each committee and amenity as well as governance and management will now have objectives to accomplish the goals of the Long Range Plan.  

Two issues were up for vote by the membership.  One voting issue came out of the FutureSearch and recommended the hiring of a community Activities Director to serve the whole community and bundle amenities with recreation.  It also funded updating the1989 Community Master Plan and supported approval of the long range plan and the appointment of a marketing partnership task group to market the farms to growing businesses in the area.  The second voting issue was about building some improved infrastructure to increase our water supply.  Both would raise our community dues by a total of $75.  The community had voted down dues increases for eleven years.

We went into the 2002 Annual Meeting not knowing what would happen.  Those who participated in the FutureSearch proudly wore their shirts.  We began our LRP Committee report by asking everyone who had participated in the planning to stand.  Over 200 people rose to their feet to thundering applause.  We completed our report with a video of the FutureSearch.  When the votes were taken, both dues increases passed.  At the end of the meeting people stayed around and said that this was the best thing to happen to Pocono Farms in years.  People are now talking to each other and coming much more frequently to the clubhouse to events and for dinner.  We now have a great sense of community spirit.  New faces are volunteering to serve on our committees along with the old ones!  This is truly “The People’s Plan.”

